
  

Geneva, the of 7
th

 January 2014 

 

The letter of Urgent Appeal(UA G/SO 217/1 G/SO 214 (67-17) Assembly & Association 
(2010-1) G/SO 214 (107-9) CHN 11/2013), sent jointly by the Chair-Rapporteur of the 
Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances, Special Rapporteur on the 
promotion and protection of the right to freedom of opinion and expression, Special 
Rapporteur on the rights to freedom of peaceful assembly and of association and Special 
Rapporteur on the situation of human rights defenders has been received. The Chinese 
Government has carried out a careful investigation of the cases referred to in the letter and 
would like to provide the following points of reply: 

1. Cao Shunli is a woman of 52 years of age. It was found that she had disrupted social 
administrative order on many occasions. On 14 September 2013, she was detained by the 
Chao Yang Branch of the Beijing Public Security Bureau on the charge of the crime of 
provocation. On 21 October 2013, a warrant was issued by the Chao Yang Public 
Prosecutor’s Office for her arrest, and Cao was then arrested. 

 Chen Jianfang is a woman of 43 years of age. On 3 September 2013, pursuant to article 
12 of the Exit and Entry Administration Law of the People’s Republic of China, the 
Shanghai Municipality Public Security Office stopped her at the border control. The penalty 
against Chen by the public security organ is based on the relevant law. Her violation of the 
law is established by ample evidence and clear facts. The application of law in this case is 
correct, the punishment is appropriate and the procedure is legitimate. 

2. Pursuant to article 12.1 of the Criminal Procedure Law of the People’s Republic of 
China, people’s courts cannot accept requests for lawsuits on subjects of State actions, such 
us defence and State diplomacy, brought about by citizens, legal persons or other 
organizations. The work carried out by the Foreign Ministry on behalf of the Government 
of China in submitting to the United Nations the national report on human rights is a 
diplomatic action of the State. The lawsuits filed by Cao and others accusing the 
Government of lack of transparency in the process of national human rights reviews did not 
fall with the competence of the people’s court. On 23 August 2013, the Second Beijing 
Intermediate People’s Court came to the decision that the lawsuits filed by Cao and others 
against the Foreign Ministry were not acceptable. 

3. In the preparation work of the national human rights review, the Government of China 
attaches great importance to the participation of non-governmental organizations. 
Consultations were carried out with more than 20 representative institutions, such as the All 
China Trade Union, the All China Women’s Federation, the Chinese Society for Human 
Rights’ Studies and the Institute of Law of the Chinese Academy of Social Science. The 
National Human Rights Report was posted on the website of the Ministry of Foreign 
Affairs for public perusal. Whatever has been done in this regard by the Government of 
China was in strict accordance with the spirit of the resolutions approved by the Human 
Rights Council. 

 The Government of China would like to request that the above text be reflected in full 
in relevant United Nations documentation. 

 

 








